MINUTES of the PaBIA ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
July 31, 2016 at the Ojibway Club

The AGM, held in the dining room of the Ojibway Club, was well attended, following the 6th annual pancake breakfast prepared and served by Club staff.  Babysitting was provided.


President Julia Sievwright thanked the many members for attending.  Julia named the Directors Tom Scoon, Faye White, Sandy Boeckh, Hilde Clark, Dan Kuhn, Nancy Rogers, Graham Smith, Earl Manners and Doug Barrett. The Directors in turn introduced the members of each of their portfolios.  TOA Ward 3 Councillors Ken Williams and Gary French and Ward 1 Councillor Tom Lundy were also introduced.  There have been three special committees headed by Tom Scoon (Official Plan 5 Year Review), Earl Manners (Succession Planning) and Scott Sheard (Emergency Medical Services).  


There has been a theme of changes for PaBIA.  Julia thanked outgoing Directors Faye White, Sandy Boeckh and Graham Smith for their many years of service and leadership.  Prospective new Directors are Erica Allen, Jane Wilkins and Scott Sheard.  Earl Manners and Doug Barrett joined the Board during the year on an interim basis.  Julia also thanked the outgoing GBA representatives Tonia Blenkarn and David Ballentine.  The new representatives are Linda Watts and Mike Berton.  These positions have been filled thanks to the new Succession Planning Committee headed by Earl Manners, with Scott Sheard, Helen Bryce and Julia Sievwright.  Tom Scoon and his OP Review committee have worked hard advocating for changes.  With the closing of PABERT, the newly formed EMS Study Committee has been looking for new solutions.  Last year, we saw the damage to many trees caused by the Introduced Pine Saw Fly and the beginning of Phragmites in our area.  Some things, however, will remain the same.  The Steamboat Channel section of Mackenzie Is. is now preserved forever by the GBLT thanks to the leadership of Tom Scoon, Ian MacLeod and many PaBIA members.  
Secretary-Treasurer’s Reports – Nancy Rogers


The In Memoriam list of the names of members whose deaths had been reported to us since the printing of the 2016 Yearbook was read:  James Bradshaw, Patricia Evoy, David Hofmann, Ian McAvity, Garry Scale.  Also noted was the recent death of Irene Pawis, former Chief of the Shawanaga First Nation.  

The Minutes of the 2015 Annual General Meeting were circulated in a ‘Connections’ e-newsletter and posted on our website.  Motion: to accept the 2015 AGM Minutes as read.  Carried.


As of the AGM, paid memberships are 656 full and 57 junior members.  That is an increase of 21 over 2015, mainly due to the Sturgeon Bay Association joining PaBIA.  


Marine Patrol wages may have a higher total than last year as we have a returning patroller.  The Ontario Government no longer has the wage subsidy program so our only outside source of funding is the GBLT.  The increase of GBA dues per member will have a greater impact in 2017.  The new cottage patrol contract with Bruce Tiffin is an increase of $5,000.  There have been no ‘one time only’ large expenses this year and all other expenses should be approximately the same as last year.  


Once again, revenues from advertising completely paid for the printing and mailing of the Yearbook.  Hilde Clark is once again thanked and congratulated for another excellent Yearbook.

PaBIA dues have remained unchanged for 5 years.  Well before our fiscal year end (Dec. 31st) the Board will be able to assess our financial position and set the 2017 dues, so that members will be informed if there needs to be any increase.
Guest Speaker, Gordon Walker, Canadian Chair, International Joint Commission (IJC)


Peter White, who has known Gordon Walker for 50 years, introduced him.  Gordon is a cottager with his wife in the Cognashene area.  

The IJC was formed in 1909, to prevent and resolve disputes, maintaining peace across the borders of Canada and the United States.  There are 3 commissioners from each country, appointed by the Canadian Prime Minister and the US President.   The Great Lakes cover 15 different watershed basins.  44 million people use those waters.  Water level fluctuations of up to 2 metres are normal in the cycle and are necessary for the health of ecosystems.  Gordon joined the IJC 3 years ago.  Since then, there has been a rise in water level of 1.84 metres.  1999 was the beginning of lower water levels.  There are many cited causes including winter ice cover, precipitation, isostatic rebound.  The IJC receives scientific studies and makes recommendations to the two federal governments.  One of these was the Baird report, with the St. Clair River as its focus.  The IJC has recommended ‘compensating works’ such as weirs in Lake Huron or flexible sills in Lake St. Clair to compensate for the loss of head due to the digging out of the river for commercial purposes (shipping).  The Canadian Government will provide new funding if the US will do likewise, but the US is not acting on this.  
White Star Swim awards – Faye White and Kelly Watson

Last year the swim, from the Whites’ Blood Island to the Ojibway, was reinstituted as a Junior Membership event.  Medallions, funded by Jim Rogers, were presented to the finishers and Laurie and Haydyn Payne gave Dockside gift certificates to the first man and woman and the first girl and boy finishers.   
Unsung Hero Award - Lauren Green 

Lauren was called upon to present her family’s award.  The trophy had been begun in memory of Jim Green, her late father, to honour the many other unsung heroes in our area who serve our community in many ways, for whom we should all be grateful.   The trophy was awarded this year to Murray Kennedy.

Murray spoke about the change in the fundraising Bottle Drive, now being organized by himself and wife Mabel along with several volunteers.  Murray’s business, JMK, has donated all the materials required for the drive.  Money raised will first go to Pointe au Baril groups up to a total of $15,000 annually.  If funds total more than that, donations will be made to Parry Sound’s Harvest Share and Salvation Army.  Murray thanked the Penfold Family for their years of handling the drive which raised over $100,000, donated to area groups and services.  

Nominating Committee – Dan Kuhn, Chair 

Nominations for the PaBIA Board of Directors for 2016 – 2017:  

Julia Sievwright – President, Administration

Tom Scoon – Vice-President, Ratepayers & Regulatory Affairs 

Nancy Rogers – Secretary-Treasurer


Erica Allen – Activities and Membership

Hilde Clark – Communications & Marketing


Jane Wilkins – Environment


Scott Sheard – Member Safety

Dan Kuhn – Past Presidents’ Advisory Committee Chair


Earl Manners – Governance 

Doug Barrett – Legal Affairs
Motion to accept the nominations as read: Dan Kuhn.  Carried.
Motion to adjourn: Tom Scoon. Carried.

Nancy Rogers

Recording Secretary

Directors were available after the meeting for any questions related to their portfolios as were the TOA Councillors.  

